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To make our reports less wordy and quicker to read we shorten some names and phrases.  We take the first letter of each word and use that instead. Some shortened names and words you may see are:

PC

means Patients Council

CAM

means Collective Advocacy Meeting

OCCAM
means Orchard Clinic Collective Advocacy Meeting

NHS

means National Health Service

WLA

means West Lothian Advocacy

OSCR

means Office of Scottish Charities Regulators

IHTT

means Intensive Home Treatment Teams
CTM’s

means Clinical Team Meetings
ICP’s

means Integrated Care Pathways

CARTS
means Collective Advocacy Referral and Tracking Sheet
LGBT

means lesbian, gay, bisexual and transgender 

NRAC

means NHS Scotland Resource Allocation Committee

SPD

means Safety Privacy and Dignity
REH

means Royal Edinburgh Hospital

MAIN POINTS / SUMMARY
We have changed our reports to make the work we do clearer. Our reports used to be a format showing each day our volunteers did something. Like a diary. Although very transparent we felt some of the larger campaigning and group based work we do was getting lost. Now our reports will focus on giving updates on select pieces of work. We hope the new format is more informative, helpful and clearer.
Meadows ward changed to all female and Merchiston to all male on 20 April. We continue to visit wards and meet with patients every 2 months at our collective forum the Patients Council Open Meeting. We continue to use the protocol between the PC and Individual advocacy to provide further opportunity to capture collective issues in acute wards. Jamie Martin – Senior Charge Nurse, is working on developing a practice which ensures that there is a way for service user opinion to be included in acute ward CTM’s. In 2010 as part of the Better Together Survey our volunteers carried out questionnaires on acute wards at the REH. A report has been produced. OCCAM’s continue to be held regularly. We really appreciate the support from Orchard Clinic staff in organising and holding the meetings. Our partnership work with Edinburgh Napier University continues. Our volunteers are invited to participate in student interviews, training and assessment of presentations.

ACUTE WARDS
We continue to visit wards and meet with patients every 2 months at our collective forum the Patients Council Open Meeting. Acute patients also attended one to one appointments at the Patient’s Council office, or meet in small groups. This is one of the great advantages of having our office based in the hospital. Patients benefit from being welcome to call in and raising issues directly with us. We can then take the issue forward on their behalf.  We work in partnership with hospital staff to progress issues around safety privacy and dignity of patients. Since the introduction of the IHTT’s there is a higher concentration of more acutely un-well patients on acute wards. People who were former patients before the changes, and return to the REH now, experience the wards being a very different therapeutic environment. We are working with the hospital to look at what can be done to improve this. The PC recognises steps taken to improve conditions on wards are important. These include:

· Reduction from 25 to 20 bedded wards

· Splitting wards into different gender
· Refurbishment including reception areas

· Closing smoke rooms – where many incidents were occurring
· Dedicated split North and South wards
· Dedicated East and Midlothian ward

· Dedicated geographic, inpatient and community patient consultants 

But we still receive concerns from patients. We have raised these issues at the Acute Inpatient Forum on behalf of patients and ask the question what more can be done and what resources do staff, and the hospital, need to achieve it?

Although the PC deals with acute issues that are collective in nature, many issues are confidential and sensitive in nature. This means we can’t report on them here. This means it not possible to report any outcomes either. Although it is tempting for the management committee to have their attention turned by larger pieces of User Involvement work (which is important) they feel this is a move away from the core advocacy work they should be doing. We will continue to report on what we feel is safe whilst maintaining confidentiality and focus on patient and staff safety, privacy and dignity.   
During the last 3 months we were visited by a number of patients from an acute ward.  We were given a list of concerns.  It was originally suggested to be taken forward as an official complaint, so the feedback could be fully investigated. We decided to de-escalate it from a complaint to raising the issues with a request for thorough feedback. After staff investigated the points raised we were given feedback on each point. Our members and staff involved felt the feedback was some of the best we have had. The feedback is very clear and transparent.  It gives a clear explanation of events.  It acknowledges where things could improve with recommendations. A date is to be set to meet with staff to go over the findings. The feedback has given us greater understanding of the challenges faced by staff. It also highlights some of the excellent staff practice in response to challenges. It has helped us think about how we clarify feedback and how we can tease out the important issues when receiving feedback from patients. 
Acute care review

Meadows ward changed to all female and Merchiston to all male on 20 April. A business case and architectural drawings have been carried out regarding a South Sector move to the Andrew Duncan Clinic and the Ritson and Hermitage transferring to the Professorial Unit. East and Midlothian patients would move to what is currently Meadows Ward. A number of ‘root cause analyses’ have highlighted the necessity, making it likely the project will be approved. 
Individual Advocacy Protocol

We continue to use the protocol between the PC and Individual advocacy to provide further opportunity to capture collective issues in acute wards. Individual advocacy notify the PC of collective themes emerging through their one to one contact with patients. They use the Collective Advocacy Referral and Tracking Sheet (CARTS).  Issues passed on this way tend to be tracked and outcomes recorded. This also means the individual advocate has the opportunity to complete the loop by feeding outcomes back to patients who raised the issues.

Acute Ward Daily Clinical Team Meetings (CTM’s)
Jamie Martin – Senior Charge Nurse, is working on developing a practice which ensures that there is a way for service user opinion to be included in acute ward CTM’s. Jamie is also developing operational policy for acute services in Edinburgh and operational policy for acute wards. We worked with Jamie and Katie James from Individual advocacy, to look at where advocacy should fit in.  Using ICP’s as a framework there would be:

- An initial care plan, at time of admission. 

- A multi disciplinary care plan meeting, within 5 days of admission.
- Daily clinical team meetings, to focus mainly on administrative tasks within the clinical team. This would include managing consultant workload. It should mean patients don’t have to wait for decisions made at the weekly ward round. These meetings would provide a regular and routine focus for associated teams too. We will report back on any further developments to this work.
From the 20 April male patients from the South of Edinburgh are in Merchison, female patients in Meadows.
Better Together

In 2010 as part of the Better Together Survey our volunteers carried out questionnaires on acute wards at the REH. We also worked in partnership with West Lothian Advocacy to do the same at St Johns. Our volunteers split into pairs and visited acute wards to sit with patients and fill in the forms. A report was produced by the research company Patient Perspective, based on the information we gathered in the questionnaires. This was repeated in other hospitals. Points REH patients felt went well were:
· they were made to feel welcome on arrival at hospital and were given information about the ward and the daily routine

· their ward / room and the toilets were clean

· their care was good or very good

· most were positive about the psychiatrists and nurses
Areas that inpatients felt could be better were:

· Noise at night from the staff

· Explanations about the purpose of medication and its possible side effects

· Availability of activities during the day, in the evenings and at weekends

· Care for their physical health problems
Patients who had recently been discharged from the hospital were also sent questionnaires.

They felt these points were positive:

· they were treated with respect and dignity

· they were involved as much as they wanted to be in decisions about their care and 
        treatment

· their ward / room and the toilets were clean

· the staff took their home and family situation into account when planning discharge from 
       hospital
Areas that recently discharged patients felt could be better were:

· being involved in discharge care planning

· support after leaving hospital (e.g. information and contact  details)

A re-audit of in-patients and recently discharged patients will take place. This will focus on the specific areas highlighted by patients and former patients. The PC plan to be involved in this too. The questionnaires gave our volunteers even more opportunity to spend time talking to acute patients and other collective feedback, not recorded on the questionnaires, was taken forward to the Acute Inpatient Forum.
REHAB WARDS
We continue to hold regular CAM’s on rehab ward. We feel some issues raised in rehab CAM’s should remain confidential and we don’t include them in these reports.  Some issues we helped to resolve and can report are:

· A request to estates to replace sink and bath plugs on Swanston Ward. 
· Asking Ettrick to provide a clock with a day and the date display, to assist patients with memory difficulties.
· Passed on feedback about the experiences, thoughts and feelings of one non-smoking patient who shared a room with another patient who was a heavy smoker. We raised this at the smoking cessation steering group along with concerns over fire safety.

These issues may seem small but are significant in patients’ daily lives and in contributing to their recovery. 
Wayfinder Partnership
We were invited by Dr Joanna Bredski - Specialty Registrar – to be part of The Wayfinder Partnership. The Wayfinder Partnership is a 3 year research project headed up by a research department at Queen Margaret University.  The aims are to use evidence based practice to inform the structure and working practices of the rehabilitation service and to manage the process of change. Part of the Wayfinder Partnership is the Wayfinder: Have Your Say Project.  

The Aims are:

To find out what is important to service users in their recovery experience;

The issues that service users feel are important will be structured into a formal evaluation survey; 

This survey will be validated and used to evaluate services.

How will this be done:

This information was collected by members of the Patients' Council using a data collection form;

The data will be analysed using NVIVO software;

The analysis will be used to design and build a structured survey tool;

The survey tool will be validated (measured against other tools to show that it measures what it's supposed to). The Have Your Say Project will end by July 2012.
Last year PC volunteers worked in partnership with NHS staff, as part of Better Together, to do patient questionnaires on the acute wards. It was felt this was a good piece of work. It gave us even more contact with patients and opportunity to gather collective issues. Based on the positive experience within the acute wards volunteers decided the Wayfinder work would be good to support. For most volunteers the experience was good but some volunteers experienced challenges with carrying out the work. One challenge was getting staff to complete a demographics information sheet which asked for patients’ personal details, something the PC volunteers felt they shouldn’t fill in. At our last meeting Dr Bredski confirmed she had successfully received all the information needed for the project.  Volunteers took the opportunity to pass on their experiences and other issues they noted whilst carrying out the work. These will be passed on to senior managers and Dr Bredski’s line manager. We hope the feedback provides opportunity for discussion of the issues experienced by volunteers and feeds in to the Wayfinder Partnership work.
Orchard Clinic

OCCAM’s continue to be held regularly. We really appreciate the support from Orchard Clinic staff in organising and holding the meetings. We also appreciate the prompt reply to the collective issues raised. Some issues we can mention are:

-
The closure of smoking room and subsequent access times to the enclosed garden space for a cigarette.

-
Difficulties with the ability for staff to fully meet the high levels of permitted escorted time for patients outwith the clinic. Staff reassured us every effort is made to ensure this can be done to the best of their ability, whilst meeting competing clinical demands.
Edinburgh Napier University Student Nurse Interviews and training.
Our partnership work with Edinburgh Napier University continues. Our volunteers are invited to participate in student interviews, training and assessment of presentations.
‘Gwenne Mackintosh and I had eight student presentations to assess. The oral reports, overheads and flyers were on their individual latest placements. The purpose was to see if each individual could give an idea of what the job entailed, how it was being addressed by present staff and giving one’s suggestions how well things are going, or how one’s training and experience can improve the situation for both staff and customers of the service’
Albert  R.N.

University of Edinburgh

Hanna Wallis – Teaching Fellow (Mental Health) contacted us.  We were invited to be part of the Pre-registration nursing curriculum at the University of Edinburgh in line with the government initiatives to promote mental health within general services. Two of our volunteers spoke to students on the foundation programme within the undergraduate general nursing course. Views given to the students included:
· Stigma / Uncertainty of nursing staff in general hospitals.

· A department of “compassionate care” shouldn’t be needed.

· Try to integrate mental health into whole 4 years not just one module.
Hanna will keep us up to date with validation and seek further comments as needed.

University of Edinburgh Student Social Worker

Two of our volunteers were key informants for a dissertation titled ‘The role of social work in assisting service users to return to the community after psychiatric discharge’. Experience and opinion was given on four key sections:

· Service users experience of transition from hospital to the community

· Person centred care and user involvement

· Transition and discharge process

· Multiagency and interagency working

Edinburgh Crisis Centre
Members attended a Crisis Centre Shared Learning event. 
Meeting with Danish Delegates

We were invited by the Volunteer Centre based at the REH to speak with Danish delegates. The delegates were a mix of mayors and heads of social work from various Danish cities.  They were interested in the use of volunteers in the public sector. Two members spoke about their experiences of volunteering and the work they do at the Patients Council. It was a good experience and a chance to exchange experience and knowledge.

Community Links Project / LGBT
Anna Bluefield was invited to one of our regular Monday planning meetings. Anna gave us an update on the progress of the Community Links Project. We had the opportunity to ask questions. The project is clearly filling the gap in services between the hospital and the community (a gap acknowledged in a recent Institute of Clinical Psychiatrists report). Along with Anna we met Alison Wren – Development Worker (Mental Health) from the LGBT Centre for Health and Wellbeing. The LGBT Centre for Health and Wellbeing is a unique Healthy Living Centre initiative which opened in 2003 to promote the health and wellbeing of lesbian, gay, bisexual and transgender (LGBT) people in Scotland. 

The organisation’s key objectives are:

· To provide a programme of activities which tackle the life circumstances that contribute to ill-health of LGBT people

· To reduce levels of isolation and social exclusion experienced by LGBT people

· To strengthen the capacity of the LGBT community to promote the health of individuals

· To support individuals to adopt and sustain healthy lifestyles

· To ensure that LGBT people have equity of access to mainstream health services and information which are responsive to their needs.

Alison was invited to develop links with the REH and the Patients Council. We will promote the centre and the work Alison is doing through our networks and meetings. We fully support the key objectives of the centre.
For more information go to: lgbthealth.org.uk

NRAC 
The NHS Scotland Resource Allocation Committee (NRAC) uses a formula to inform the allocation of funding to NHS Boards to provide Hospital & Community Health Services and GP Prescribing. This new formula is being phased in so that all NHS Boards continue to experience real-terms growth in their allocations every year, with those below their target share getting more growth than those whose share is reducing. 

Based on the latest available data, NHS Lothian should receive 14.61% of the funding. This share is recalculated annually and has increased in each of the last 4 years. In 2010/11, NHS Lothian share was 13.69%, in 2011/12 it is 13.95% - significant gaps of £65m and £50m respectively from what it should be if the formula was fully implemented. We think the formula should be fully implemented so that NHS Lothian can receive its full allocation. We wrote to MSP’s to highlight our concerns. Sarah Boyack (Labour) wrote back enclosing a letter from Nicola Sturgeon (Deputy First Minister and Cabinet Secretary for Health and Wellbeing).  In her letter Nicola Sturgeon confirmed the NRAC formula was a similar approach to phasing funding as was the practice under both the SHARE and Arbuthnott formulae. She also went on to say “as the target shares (of funding) of NHS Boards change on an annual basis to reflect changes in the relative need of the populations, it is not possible to provide a date when all NHS Boards will reach their target share”.
We don’t think this answers our point and will campaign further on this issue.
Isabella art installation

A group of our members were invited to view the final sculpture produced by Edinburgh Napier final year Art Student Isabella. The final sculpture is a series of illuminated boxes of various sizes. Each box contained images on transparencies. The piece will be exhibited at different locations around the REH campus. Our volunteers enjoyed supporting Isabella’s work and being part of the process.

Safety Privacy and Dignity meeting
The SPD meetings were restarted with a great turnout.  The meetings, attended by a mix of staff, patients and former patients, have produced work and ideas such as the patient comfort packs, given to patients admitted with no basic toiletries and the statement of intent. We thank all the staff who attended the meetings and look forward to the next meeting in September. Due to the high numbers of people attending a bigger venue has been booked for the next meeting.
Edinburgh Crisis Centre Shared Learning Event

Four of our volunteers attended the Crisis Centres Shared Learning Event.

Review of the Lothian Independent Advocacy Plan

Seven of our members attended this event. The current Lothian Advocacy Plan ends in 2011. This event was to look at priorities over the next 3 years. Members found they couldn’t contribute to some of the table discussions in light of the current Edinburgh review of advocacy services and subsequent move to competitive retendering of advocacy in Edinburgh.  
PROJECT DEVELOPMENT
Website

We have the new website up and running. After people fed back they were missing sub-sections on some pages, because they couldn’t find them in the menu bar, so we added colour menu bars running down the side of the page. This should make it easier to spot these sections.

We are very pleased with the new site and once we are through the review process we plan to have a website launch. We have exciting developments planned for the future of the website which includes the introduction of a history page.  

New HIVE venue for PC and Management Committee Meetings
The PC have held the last few Patients Council Open meetings and Management Committee meetings in the HIVE. The HIVE was looking for more ways to use their space and it was thought patients would find The HIVE less intimidating than the Board Room. The members considered the fact that they had worked hard to claim the boardroom as a space for users to meet. The hope is that patients will prefer the HIVE and we will retain the use of the Board Room for our Annual General Meetings and other consultations.
Met with Jim Eadie SNP 
The HIVE / SAMH invited the Patients Council to meet with Scottish National Party Candidate for Edinburgh South. Mr Eadie listened to members and staff about issues and about the campaigning work we do.  Mr Eadie said he would like to keep in touch with the Patients Council regardless of the outcome of the elections which were about to take place. 

Staff Health and Safety Training

Staff attended an interesting training session which covered mandatory health and safety awareness. The session also included some discussion about specific health and safety whilst working in the REH. 
The review of advocacy services for mental health in Edinburgh.

The end of May saw the deadline for submitting application documents as part of the retendering of Advocacy services in Edinburgh. 3 Contracts were on offer. Our volunteers continue to work to strengthen the voice of patients and former patients of the REH regardless of the review.  We continue our focus on working in partnership and supporting other advocacy services as we have always done. 
History Sub Group

Our History sub group has continued its work on mapping the history of the Patients Council. It aims to produce concise accounts of the major events, work and achievements of the PC. Once the work is complete we plan on creating a history section of the website where the work can be displayed. We also plan to include other articles and links of historical interest.
Management Committee Training 
We were delighted that Allison Alexander from Napier University conducted a management committee training session for us in The Hive on 28th March 
The training included time to think about and discuss:

· Why we are on the management committee

· What we want to achieve, and why

· How systems can help us (such as mini-reports, activities lists, quarterly reports and CART forms) 
The training was excellent and provided opportunity for our volunteers to take stock of these points and think about what has gone well and what could be improved. 
OSCR (Office of the Scottish Charity Regulator) Return / Audited Accounts
Our accounts for 2010 to 2011 period are in the process of being prepared. We can then complete our annual OSCR returns.
COLLECTIVE ADVOCACY MEETINGS (CAM’s) 
	Patients who have attended collective advocacy meetings

	Ettrick
	19

	Craiglea
	0

	Swanston
	11

	North Wing
	0

	Orchard Clinic
	18

	Patients Council (Open Board Room) Meetings
	20

	Total
	68
(54 last quarter)

	Acute Wards
	23


We have identified a volunteer to attend collective advocacy issues on Craiglea. The volunteer did visit Craiglea shortly after the Wayfinder questionnaires were done there. The aim was for the follow up visit to be the start of the regular meetings. The volunteer spoke to several patients but the figures are not entered in the above chart.  We do have a volunteer for North Wing but have still to organise regular dates and times to visit. Overall the number of people consulted with in this way over the last quarter has increased by 14 which is positive. Numbers for the acute wards are added as a single figure. This is in part to maintain confidentiality.
COLLECTIVE ADVOCACY / USER INVOLVEMENT WORK HOURS

	Hours attending Joint Working and Collective Advocacy Meetings

	 April
	155

	May
	220

	June
	336

	Total
	711
(625 last quarter)


Having hit the ground running this year the figures show an increase of 86 hours 
for user involvement work. The increase is likely due to the Patients Council welcoming a number of new volunteers, volunteers gaining more confidence and experience and taking on more work and an increase in consultations.  All the changes to acute wards over the last 3 months will also have influenced.  It is important to note our system for recording hours only includes appointments in the diary.  All the phone calls, letter writing, report reading and campaigning carried out by our volunteers is not recorded. 

We are very lucky to have such dedicated volunteers who give so much time to the work of the Patients Council.

David Budd

Patients Council Collective Advocacy Project Manager
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